Sandy Town Council



Minutes of a meeting of the Policy, Finance and Resources Committee of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 12 November at 7.30pm for the purpose of transacting the items of business below.
Present: Cllrs Aldis, Jackson,Pettitt, Runchman (Chairman), Scott, Sharman, Walsh, White.
Absent: Cllrs Lunn and Osborne 
In attendance: Three members of the public and the Town Clerk.
	
	

	1
	Apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Lunn and Osborne.



	2
	Declarations of interest and requests for dispensations 

This item was included on the agenda to enable members to declare new DPIs and also so that those who wished to do so could draw attention to their stated DPIs and also any non-declarable personal interests which they had declared under Sandy Town Council’s adopted Code of Conduct and which may be relevant to items on the agenda.  

i) Disclosable  Pecuniary Interests

None brought to the attention of the committee.
ii) Personal Interests

Cllr Scott drew attention to his role as President of Sandy Football Club.
Cllr Runchman drew attention to the fact that her house backs onto Bedford Football Ground.

iii) Requests for dispensations (must be notified to the Proper

Officer in writing in advance of the meeting)

None


	3
	Bedford Road Recreation Ground
The committee had been asked to consider a request from residents to explore a change to the lease between Sandy Town Council and Sandy Football Club in order to restrict the frequency of matches played and two residents addressed the committee about this matter.  
The residents expressed concern about the number of fixtures at the Recreation Ground (estimated at 37 fixtures per year) and the increasing parking problems which included obstructive parking in Albion Court.  It was felt that yellow lines were needed and that the safety implications of increased use of the Recreation Ground were being ignored.  Alistair Burt MP had been informed of the residents’ concerns. The gates at Bedford Road were frequently left open and unattended this was a safety hazard.   The residents requested that:

· The double gates should be left closed at all times

· The Football Club’s use of ground should remain unaltered as at present level

· Extra matches should go to Sunderland Road

· No floodlights, stands or hoardings should be erected

Meanwhile the residents were awaiting the outcome of requests to CBC for double yellow lines on the corner of Bedford Road and Albion Court and would still like to request a meeting with all parties as outlined in their previous letter.  It was stressed that the residents were not opposed to refurbishment of the pavilion but were concerned about the impact of matches and tournaments on a highly populated residential area.  

A spokesman for Sandy Football Club explained that the Club must try to meet standards required by the FA and therefore the changing rooms and officials facilities at the Pavilion must be improved to comply with the requirements.  No increase in games was anticipated but the number of games was dictated by the league within which the team played and so could vary by 10%.  The spokesman stated that local tournaments had to be held at Bedford Road because of the cricket provision at Bedford Road and the club had been parking cars off road on the ground to try to deal with parking.  Bedford Road was a busy road whatever use the Recreation Ground was being put to.  Moving to Sunderland Road was not an easy option because it was not available until September, there were insufficient pitches for all the local teams and because there was no bar available where the club could raise the funds it relied upon for its sustainability.
The Clerk had circulated a report on this matter in advance of the meeting and members debated the issues.  The need for closing of the gates was reiterated alongside the need to look further into the parking issues.  It was resolved: that the Town Council would not write to Sandy Football Club asking them to consider a negotiated change to the lease restricting the number of matches played at Bedford Road Recreation would be a disproportionate and onerous burden for the Club and they had indicated previously that they would not agree to this amendment.


	4
	Minutes of previous meeting

It was resolved: to approve the minutes of the Policy, Finance and Resources Committee held on 17 September 2012 as a correct record of proceedings.



	5
5.1

5.2

5.3

5.4

5.5


	Policy Matters

Committee Structure, Scheme of Delegations and Calendar

Members discussed the experience of the new committee structure and noted that a calendar was needed for 2013/14 and it had been agreed to review the meeting arrangements prior to the annual meeting. There was general agreement that there were currently too many meetings imposing an unacceptable burden on members and staff.  It was also felt that shorter meetings would be preferable. Cllr Aldis proposed a cycle of meetings with 8 Town Council meetings working on a 7 week cycle.
It was resolved: that the Clerk would produce a questionnaire (including Cllr Aldis’s model) to be completed by each committee and by the staff team and that the finding would be brought back to
PF&R Committee for further consideration.
Mayoral, Member and Staff Travelling expenses

A report from the Clerk had been circulated before the meeting which explained current arrangements and issues and noted that the staff travelling expenses rate formed part of the terms and conditions of staff contracts of employment.  
A member of the public addressed the committee about the mileage allowance taken from the public purse for reimbursement of travelling costs and advised the council that he felt 65p per mile was too high an allowance given the real costs of travel by car.

Members discussed the Clerk’s report and the issues arising.  It was considered that mileage was not a “perk” but nor should anyone be out of pocket for undertaking council duties. An AA table of “real” costs of motoring was produced which gave rates of between 30p per mile and 300p per mile depending on the model of car used.   Members felt that the same rate should be available to staff and councillors.  The role of the Mayor and the practice of travelling widely to raise the profile of the town were discussed.  The view was expressed that reimbursable Mayoral travel should be restricted to within a reasonable radius of Sandy, but travel further afield could be undertaken at his/her own expense.
It was resolved: that a draft policy would be prepared based on the views expressed at the meeting and this would be referred to Council.  The policy would contain the recommendations that:

· members and staff travelling allowances should be the same

·  there should be the option to claim up to 65p per mile but individuals could make their own choice as to what was claimed

· the Town Council would notify HMRC of all claims above 45p per mile 

· Reimbursable Mayoral travel would be restricted to the Central Bedfordshire and Bedford Borough area also including St Neots, Godmanchester etc but any other locations would be by Council approval only.
Review the Council’s Community Engagement Strategy

The Council’s Community Engagement Strategy was out of date and the Clerk had highlighted aspects of the document which required amendment
It was resolved:  that Cllrs Aldis and Walsh would review the strategy and produce a draft revised strategy for consideration by the committee at a later date. 
Review of the Council’s Code of Conduct

The Clerk had circulated a report in advance of the meeting laying out the options and issues regarding alteration of the Code of Conduct and these were discussed.
It was resolved: to recommend leaving the current adopted code of conduct in place since there were benefits to working with the CBC code which was being applied in the county and to consider a review of Standing Orders in order to address the issue of sanctions.
Review of the Council’s Grievance Policy

A report from the Clerk had been circulated in advance of the meeting explaining that the Council’s Grievance Policy had been referred to Ellis Whittam for review.
It was resolved: to note and approve the Clerk’s report.


	6
6.1

6.2

6.3

6.4

6.5

6.6


	Financial Matters

Report showing income and expenditure against the revenue budget for the financial year to date (2012/13)

A report showing performance against budget was discussed.  The Clerk noted that item 6184 page 33 reflected an incorrect journal and agreed to look into item 4309 page 28 to clarify expenditure. Generally performance against budget was on track although printing and stationery costs were higher than anticipated as were some utility bills.  As previously noted, TIC income was depressed and this was accounted for by general economic conditions and the cancellation of many trips by the operators.

It was resolved: to note the report.
Accounts for payment

It was resolved: to approve the accounts for payment.
Mid-year internal audit report

Reports from the internal auditors and the Clerk had been circulated in advance of the meeting and were considered.
It was resolved: to note the reports.
Report on current banking arrangements

A report from the Clerk had been circulated in advance of the meeting and was discussed.  Since the writing of the report the Barclays’ Active Saver account had been opened and the Clerk was now in a position to transfer funds to Lloyds TSB.
It was resolved: to note the report.

Setting of the precept 2013/14

A report from the Clerk giving details of issues affecting the setting of the precept had been circulated in advance of the meeting and was discussed.  The procedure for granting of dispensations for DPIs was considered.
It was resolved: to note the report.
Estimates 2013/14 

A report on the preparation of estimates for 2013/14 and the timetabling of financial planning had been circulated before the meeting and the Clerk drew the staff workload to council’s attention and noted that this was affecting capacity to prepare the budget. 
The three spending priorities identified in the report (other than the spending connected with the impending office move) were discussed and the Clerk advised that the costs of replacement columns and adjustments to lighting at Sunderland Road car park amounted to £5,350 in total.     

It was resolved:  to agree that the priorities identified go forward to the estimates meeting for consideration.  


	7
7.1
	Property Matters

A report from the Clerk on matters pertaining to the Jenkins Pavilion had been circulated in advance of the meeting and was received and discussed. The Clerk advised it was now known that the cost of removal of the solar panels would be £1,801.00 + VAT.  Following discussion it was resolved: to make two insurance claims to repair the panels and undertake further investigations to improve security at the site.  
The Clerk was advised to write to the insurers’ risk management surveyor for advice although she notified the meeting this advice had already been requested on the phone and improved lighting and CCTV were the only suggestions made.



	7.2
	Progress Report on acquisition of the Old Chapel

A report had been circulated before the meeting and members agreed that the acquisition was on track.

It was resolved: to note the position.


	7.3
	Replacement of the welfare unit at Stratford Road Depot

A report had been circulated before the meeting and the Clerk advised that the planned installation date for the new building was 4 December 2012. 

It was resolved: to note progress with this project.  
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